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Loving God,  
May our reflections on scripture this day, inspire us to be strong followers of Jesus 
in both word and deed. Amen. 
 
From our first reading today… 
 
…a land of wheat and barley, of vines and fig trees and pomegranates, a land of 
olive trees and honey, a land where you may eat bread without scarcity, where you 
will lack nothing, a land whose stones are iron and from whose hills you may mine 
copper. You shall eat your fill and bless the LORD your God for the good land that 
he has given you.     Deut. 8:8-10 
 
I’m thankful and frankly, rather proud of the farming background I come from. In 
the 1830s, my Mitchell ancestors came from Aberdeen, Scotland. It was a time in 
Scottish history when farmers were being kicked off their land so that more and 
more land could be used for raising sheep. The industrial revolution was going into 
high gear and the manufacture of woolen goods took priority. So, in 1832, the 
Mitchells arrived in Canada and received 140 acres of crown land in the eastern 
townships, in Lennoxville Quebec.  
 
Of course, part of the deal with receiving this land was an understanding with the 
government that the land had to be cleared and made suitable for farming within a 
certain period of time. I can’t imagine how hard it would have been:  chopping 
down trees with an ax; pulling out stomps with horses; sifting the rocks out of the 
soil and walking behind the plow to till the soil. It’s exactly the same sort of thing 
that was happening here in Perth County 10 years later. Truthfully, I’m amazed to 
think of the work that was done – and indeed the hardship that was endured.  
 
That farm back in Lennoxville is the place where I would spend the first month of 
every summer. I’d arrive in late June, just in time to help out with haying. When I 
was 12 my job was packing bales of hay up in the hay loft. I can’t think of a hotter, 
sweatier, dustier job. But when I was older and stronger my job was to be on the 
hay wagon, pulling bales out of the baler and stacking them firmly on the wagon. If 
you did it properly, the bales would stay well piled as you went up and down the 
rolling landscape.  
 



One of the other gifts that came with being at the farm for a month, was an intense 
appreciation for vegetable gardening. I learned about the importance of cultivating 
the soil and replacing its nutrients with manure, compost and fertilizer. These 
things would ensure a crop of strong healthy plants. We do our best to prepare the 
soil and plant the seed – but it is God who provides all that is needed and gives the 
growth. 
 
But in life, there are many kinds of gardens. Not just the one’s in the field or in the 
back yard. There are other kinds of seeds we plant – other things that God nurtures. 
And there are other things that have a time to be harvested. 
 
It just so happens that it was also in the 1830s that an Anglican priest from Ireland, 
Benjamin Cronyn arrived in the small town of London by ox cart. Not only did he 
build up the church in that new community, he became bishop of this new Diocese 
of Huron and built up the church in every community in its area – including St. 
James, Stratford. Before long, communities like Stratford were being hacked out of 
the wilderness. Mills, Churches and Townhalls stared to pop up and become 
populated. 
 
Today, a new migration is starting to happen. For many reasons, people in the big 
cities are returning to the special towns like ours. As I talk to some of these people 
there are often a few things they have in common. There is a desire to live a 
simpler life, a slightly slower life, and there is a desire to be nurtured by a smaller 
community. They hunger for a community where their lives are meaningful – and 
more often than not, they see the church as key part of their nurturing community. I 
think as the pandemic continues, we will see more people wanting to return to 
places like Stratford for a simpler life. 
 
The church has always played a very important role in this community. For many it 
is the focal point of all our values, hopes and aspirations. It is where our 
relationships with God, our families and our community are all brought together in 
prayer with thanksgiving. 
 
In coming to this community, many are finding a garden that is well prepared. 
Thanks to the work of many before us, the soil has been well cultivated and is full 
of rich nutrients, and the growth that God gives is plentiful. For all these things, we 
really do need to take time to give thanks – thanks to God who has sent us many 
blessings in this community.  
 



As we gather together this weekend, unfortunately, we all know that this is going to 
be the most unusual Thanksgiving that any of us have experienced. After having to 
social distance our way through this pandemic for six months, it would’ve been so 
good to get together for a family Thanksgiving. Slowly but surely, health 
professionals, governments, and we ourselves have come to the realization that to 
have a normal Thanksgiving in our homes can’t happen safely. This is really 
hard… no gathering of friends and family from near and far. No seeing people and 
giving them a big hug. This week I had to cancel a visit with my family. My wife 
Karen had to cancel a get together with her family. Nursing homes are in near 
lockdown.  
 
It’s not going to feel normal this thanksgiving… but I encourage you to connect 
with people in whatever way you can… give them a phone call or do a video chat. 
It’s not the same but at least it’s something… And if you can, get out into the 
countryside. If you can, go for a drive in the country and see the fields of corn and 
the bright yellow, red and orange colours. That’s what Karen and I have been 
doing. It’ll help you remember that God’s creation is continuing to support us, and 
we will eventually get through this. 
 
I want to close with the words from a hymn that we will hear during communion 
today. We won’t be singing the words, so I give them to you here… 
 
For the fruit of all creation, 
thanks be to God. 
gifts bestowed on every nation, 
thanks be to God. 
For the plowing, sowing, reaping, 
silent growth while we are sleeping, 
future needs in earth's safekeeping, 
thanks be to God. 
 
Amen. 
 
 


